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Village of Clinton
Regular Council Meeting
Tuesday, August 5, 2025

Mayor Bud McDaniel called the meeting to order on Tuesday, August 5, 2025, at 7:00 PM in Clinton
Village Hall. The Pledge of Allegiance was led by James Elam and recited by those present.

Council Members Present: Jan Godwin, Rita Joseph, Ross Blankenship, Marissa Gensimore, Matt
Steiner, and Keith Clackler.

Others Present: Seth Marcum, Solicitor’s Office; Leah Weirick, Fiscal Officer; Kevin White, Street
Commissioner/Street Supt.; Officer Zampelli, New Franklin PD; Fire Chief Wayne Conroy; Diane
Gunter, Ellen and Adrian Conroy, Jackie and Kent Goch, Tom Knepper, Tabi Barbu, James Elam,
Doug and Marcy Wilson, residents.

Approval of Minutes

Mrs. Godwin made a motion to approve the minutes of June 17, 2025, second by Mr. Clackler.

Roll Call: Joseph, Steiner, Godwin, Clackler, and Blakenship voted yes. Mrs. Gensimore abstained.
Motion passes.

Mrs. Gensimore clarified that Mrs. Mayberry does a good job of doing the minutes but even the best
person finds it hard to interpret it all and put it all in. For residents to see what actually transpired,
please contact administration for a copy of the recorded meeting.

Solicitor’s Monthly Report — No report.

Police Monthly Report

Officer Zampelli read his written report (attached in packet). The dispatch center has gone to artificial
intelligence, so if you dial the non-emergency line you will talk to a Seri. Al types up the call and
sends it to dispatch and is then sent to proper officer. If you call 911 you will immediately go to a
human dispatcher.

He also commented about the fireworks, and he researched the Village around July 4th, when last
codified, you were able to discharge fireworks in the Village as of state law. Any holiday in the ORC
now will not be a violation when following the guidelines.

Mr. Steiner indicated the Laws and Ordinances Committee recently met specifically about fireworks.
He spoke with Officer Zampelli before July 4 about what our ordinance was. It looks like when we
codified our ordinances it updated it to the state code, not our old code. The reason for that is
fireworks are lumped into the criminal code. It was not in the 50 pages reviewed for our approval
when we changed our ordinances. We now understand what happened. We do follow the state code
for fireworks.

Officer Zampelli noticed the discrepancy and wanted to be sure on July 4 in case we got a call. He
also advised there are certain holidays that the ORC outlines when you can have fireworks. The
Village is in line with that now. The holidays are also in the code and are easy to find.

The Mayor thanked him about watching the 4-ways and Cleveland-Massillon and Clinton Roads.

Mrs. Gensimore asked if someone is setting off higher grade fireworks that’s not allowed by ORC,
will the police address that. Officer Zampelli advised that if it’s just the sound alone, they will be
good. They will look into complaints and look at the fireworks or if they are told they can’t look at



them, we won’t have a reason to believe they are not the proper grade. The residents have to follow
the discharge law of the hours they are setting them off. The exception would be New Year’s Eve.
Mr. Steiner thanked the officer for all New Franklin did on this issue.

Mayor McDaniel clarified that when Council approved the new codified ordinances, they did approve
what was updated to state law. Mrs. Gensimore said in the 50 pages given to us to review; fireworks
was not in it.

Fire Chief Monthly Report

Chief Conroy read his report to Council and is attached in the packet. Mayor McDaniel indicated
that years ago a fire department handled fires, and now, they handle a lot of medical stuff. Chief
Conroy reported that now, 80% are EMS/medical related and 20% are fire related in the Village.

The old tanker will be put on Gov Deals. There is interest from Cleveland Clinic who wants to
purchase our old squad and use to take to different departments for continuing education and give
experience being in the back of a squad. He wanted council’s approval of this first. In Gov Deals we
can ask a minimum and the same for Cleveland Clinic. ‘

Also, the chief indicated there is an application for Danielle Wartman who wants to join the fire
department, and her information is in his mailbox. He asked council to review and at the next meeting
and will ask to hire this individual.

The chief will get back to Council about the offers for the old equipment. They are off insurance
now.

Street Commissioner Monthly Report

Mr. White reported that he did roadside mowing and other properties in Clinton. He filled potholes.
He cleaned up storm damage — trees that were down. He also cleaned storm basins that catch debris.
On the 25™ and 26™ of August Van Buren will be ground and repaved. Diebel and Shadow Lane
were chip and sealed. The striping will be done when the company can get to it.

Fiscal Officer’s Report
Mrs. Weirick had no report.

Unfinished Business

Mr. Steiner reported on the $5,000 Village Hall sign donation from the Clinton United Methodist
church, and we have looked at many options. We got a sign quote for $4,570, and Spencer Electric
provided a quote for installation in the amount of $500. The Village will come up with the extra $70.

Mr. Steiner made a motion to approve the installation of the Village Hall sign for a total of $5,070,
seconded by Mrs. Joseph.

Roll Call: Gensimore, Steiner, Godwin, Clackler, Blakenship and Joseph voted yes. Motion passes.

Mr. Steiner thanked the church for the donation. We have extra money from them for a sign at the
fire station as well and will get a plan for them too.

Mayor’s Communications

Mayor McDaniel brought up the Ohio Proposed Tax Veto. He indicated that it could drastically affect
what we do and how we do levies. Mr. Steiner said it is for future levies. It maintains current levels.



Summit Sweet Stroll is a new event in Summit County. There are 20 participating stores throughout
the county providing sweets. You participate by using a passport that you acquire at a location. When
you make a purchase at these locations, you earn stamps. There is a grand prize. Information is
available if you are interested in signing up for it.

The opioid settlement needs the Mayor’s signature and if he signs it costs the Village nothing. We
will receive $852.90.

Mrs. Gensimore made a motion to authorize the mayor to sign the Opioid document, seconded by Jan
Godwin.

Roll Call: All six members said yes.

Council Communications and Council Committee Reports

Mr. Steiner said the Finance Committee will meet on August 20, 2025, at 6:00 PM to discuss the 2026
budget.

Mrs. Jospeh reported on the Laws and Ordinances Committee met to discuss fireworks in the Village
and we are now mirroring the Ohio Revised Code. Our ordinances are up to date.

Mrs. Gensimore said in the past when there has been a committee meeting, typically the chair sends
out an email letting other members of council know there is going to be a committee meeting and
ensures it gets posted. Mayor McDaniel thinks this was mentioned at the prior council meeting and
they do need posted as well.

Citizen’s Comments

James Elam thanked everyone for their efforts regarding the fireworks issue. He asked if the coding
issue was a technology issue whereby the website was not being updated and if the Village was always
on ORC. He asked what date did Clinton start following the ORC regarding fireworks. Mr. Steiner
responded it was when Council passed the new code, about two or three months ago. The previous
company we used, Municode, did not watch the state changes. American Legal does and they will
send us notices.

Mr. Goch asked about the new signage that will be installed at Village Hall and asked about the
brightness/intensity. He was told there is an adjustment for brightness.

Mr. Conroy, Fire Chief, approached Seth Marcum, the solicitor, and asked him if the information he
was holding was what he sent to him and was told, yes. Mr. Conroy said what you put on Facebook
is out there for the world to see even if you erase. He said you can use your government/political
page how you choose but should be careful how you use it. In a recent post, someone wanted receipts,
and he’s bringing the receipts. They said about a month ago, there was never any real conversation
between the mayor and himself, about the New Franklin fire department and himself. I will give
copies to Sue Mayberry, make copies for all council members and will make copies for residents but
this directly contradicts what is being said. Mr. Conroy spoke to the Mayor of New Franklin about
the fire department; they are open to this. (There was dialogue here about who Mr. Blankenship
spoke to, the Village Mayor, or New Franklin Mayor based on what was previously stated).

Mr. Conroy indicated that the Facebook posts on Mr. Blankenship’s page are now deleted, but there
are those who commented on the page that still have. It was about the fire levy of two years ago. He
asked Mrs. Weirick how your taxable value is determined. She said you are only taxed on the first



$100,000 of your value. If you have a $100,000 home and the tax is 8.2 mil, your taxes are $825.
You are not taxed on the full value of your home. When we look at a levy, Mrs. Weirick asks the
county for information on different millages for them to say, here are the numbers for this mlllage

this millage, this millage, etc., this is what you are going to bring in. Mr. Conroy then said shé sends
this information back to me that says your taxable value on a $100,000 home would be $35,000 of
taxable value. So, your monthly increase would be $14.15 for a $100,000 home.

Mr. Conroy said to Mr. Blankenship that he has stated New Franklin decided to build a station after
they received the letter from Mrs. Gensimore in 2024. Mr. Conroy said we split ways with New
Franklin in 2021. That was prior to Mrs. Gensimore’s letter. And between the months of July and
September, they purchased a trailer to put on as a second station. Mr. Conroy indicated that he will
call out lies and Mr. Blankenship indicated that he would prove everything. Mr. Conroy said he will
only sit down with Mr. Blankenship if a lawyer is present.

Mrs. Godwin added that there were no safety committee meetings about this. Mayor McDaniel we
never had anything go anywhere. Mrs. Gensimore said there isn’t a reason for a meeting. There is
nothing on the table. Mr. Steiner said he and Mayor McDaniel met twice with New Franklin. He
said it’s dead-on arrival — they are not interested in partnering with us.

Resolutions and Ordinances - No legislation.

New Business - Renewal of Retail Liquor Permits

Council had no objections to the renewals. Mr. Steiner made a motion to approve the liquor licenses,
second by Mrs. Godwin.

Roll Call: Steiner, Godwin, Clackler, Blakenship, Joseph and Gensimore voted yes. Motion passes.

Mrs. Gensimore said the Ohio State tax holiday is ongoing right now till August 14. Electronics,
clothing, furniture, etc. $500 or less. There are exclusions like outboard motors, alcohol, tobacco,
etc.

Mr. Blankenship wants to add two emails to the minutes. He provided the emails.

Council General Discussion

Mrs. Gensimore indicated she made a mistake, and confused dates of the time Mayor McDaniel sent
the email to Mrs. Godwin about the fire department offer. It does show what knowledge there is
there. The dates of those emails are July 18, 2024, and August 8, 2024 (attached). She added that
the text stream between Mayor McDaniel and the New Franklin Mayor started back in May 2024. 1
did send the letter to the Mayor of New Franklin before Mayor McDaniel sent it to us and said he’d
been talking to the Mayor of New Franklin in the past year and in May of that year in text messages.

Mrs. Goch stated as she said before, attacking each other is embarrassing to the community. We are
tired of watching the feuding in this building.

The Mayor thanked Mrs. Goch for what she is doing in the community.

Mrs. Gensimore asked Mr. Marcum if a public official has a Facebook page with that position in the
title, is that a public record. Mr. Marcum said, off the cuff, it depends. If it still exists at the time of
the request, technically yes. The rules and restrictions when it comes to social media are more with
respect to speech regulations. He gave a scenario of what this meant. He indicated the definition of
a public record is a three- or four-part test. It may not meet all three parts of the test. He also



explained about government emails and public record value. The public record is the decision that is
directing public policy as opposed to general conversation. It is messy.

Mr. Steiner said August 6 at 4:00 PM is deadline for getting on the November ballot for Village
Council. There is another way to get on the ballot as a right-in after that date and also has a deadline.

Presentation of Purchase Orders and Bills for Approval

Mr. Steiner reported on the bills and highlighted chip and seal in the amount of $23,00. The pipe
excavation was $2,455, to replace the pipe where the person had climbed into. Mr. Marcum said the
person was criminally charged and whether he was charged with mischief or damaging at all, if he
was, we could possibly get restitution or reach out to a firm who does collections work. There are
ways this can possibly play out in favor of the Village.

Mr. Steiner made a motion to pay the bills in the amount of $69,500.21. The amount the Village
spent at the Sebe property will be discussed at the next Nuisance Board meeting and voted on. We
are not there yet on the recoup of this expense. Second was then made by Mrs. Gensimore.

Roll Call: Godwin, Clackler, Blakenship, Joseph, Gensimore and Steiner voted yes. Motion passes.

Mrs. Joseph made a motion to adjourn, second by Mr. Steiner at 8:00 PM. Meeting was adjourned.

T I f5E

Mayor Bud McDaniel Matt Steiner, President of Council

T i

Leah Welrlck Fiscal Officer




Seth A. Marcum

smarcum :: dinlaw.com

August 23, 2024

VIA EMATL AT: waneconroy vy v ahoo.com

To:  Wayne Conroy
Re:  Your Public Records Request Received August 7, 2024

Dear Mr. Wayne Conroy,

As you know, the undersigned serves as Assistant Solicitor and represents the Village of Clinton,

Ohio. I write today with respect and in response to your recent public records request dated August
7,2024. You requested:

all conversations between Mayor McDaniels [sic] and/or Roscoe Blankenship
regarding new [sic] Franklin fire department and Village of Clinton Fire
department. All conversations to include E-mails, text messages, and phone

conversations and or voice mails. These messages should include the last 2 years
of conversations.

Thus, it appears you are requesting all text messages and emails from the last two years between
Mayor McDaniel and Councilman Roscoe Blankenship regarding the New Franklin Fite
Department and the Clinton Fire Department.

Pursuant to R.C. 149.43(A)(1), a “public record” is a “record kept by any public office.”
Additionally, a "record" is something that is "created or received by or coming under the

jurisdiction of any public office * * * which serves to document the organization, functions,

WWW.DPYLAW.COM




policies, decisions, procedures, operations, or other activities of the office." R.C. 149.011(G).
Further, Section 149.011 clearly delineates that a village is a “public office.” R.C. 149.011(A).

In an effort to respond in good faith, the Village is interpreting your request to be limited to emails,
text messages, conversations, and voicemails exchanged between Mayor McDanial and
Councilman Blankenship that reference “New Franklin Fire Department” or the “Clinton Fire
Department. Those items aside, The Village has reviewed responsive records from Mayor

McDaniel’s and Councilman Blankenship’s text messages and emails for responsive messages.

We have compiled and attached what we believe to be responsive in the same email as this letter.

It should be noted that conversations cannot be public records because a public record is a “record
kept.” R.C. 149.43. Verbal conversations, unless otherwise recorded, fail to create anything which
may be kept. Furthermore, records requests cannot compel the creation of new records. See State
ex rel. Adkins v. Cantrell, 172 Ohio St. 3d 319, 2023-Ohio-1323, § 30; see alsi State ex rel. Fant
v. Mengel, 62 Ohio St. 3d 455, 455-6 (1992) (“the Public Records Act does not compel appellee
to create a new document to satisfy appellant's demands.”). Consequently, the Village is unable to

produce any conversations between Mayor McDaniel and Councilman Blankenship.

Additionally, to the best of the Village’s understanding and according to the subject officials: no
voicemails exist which may be responsive to your request and no emails or texts were exchanged
between Mayor McDaniel and Councilman Blankenship referencing the “Clinton Fire
Department.” In a good faither attempt to meet your request, attached are emails concerning the
Clinton Fire Department which include both Mayor McDaniel and Councilman Blankenship.

Ifthe Village’s interpretation of your request is incorrect, you may amend your response to include
additional information that could help the Village locate records at issue. The Village needs
additional information about the specific subject matter and/or context of your investigation to
narrow the scope of its search. More specific information will allow the Village to locate and

provide the specific records you are requesting rather than “a complete duplication of voluminous

files kept by government agencies.”



The Village has undertaken a genuine and good faith effort to provide you with the information
you seek. Should you have any questions or concerns, or if you believe that all of the records you
requested have not been addressed by this letter, please contact me. It is our intent to provide all

the public records you seek.

Very /mly Yours

- r;f»m
‘Dﬂf 7

- xeth A. "viarcum
Assistant Solicitor, Village of Clinton




rblankenship@clintonoh.gov

Wednesday, August 21, 2024 12:34 PM

Seth Marcum

Subject: Fwd: Emergency Fire Lane Issue
Attachments: 20240111_130313jpg; 20240111_130308,jpg

-------- Original Message --------

Subject: Fwd: Emergency Fire Lane issue

Date: 2024-01-12 10:34

From: Sue <admin@ciintonoh.gov>

To: Bud McDaniel <bmedaniel@clintonoh.gov>, Janice Godwin <jgodwin@clintonoh.gov>, Ellen Conroy
<econroy@clintonoh.gov>, Marissa Gensimore <mgensimore@clintonoh.gov>, Matt Steiner <msteinerav@gmail.com>
rjoseph@clintonoh.gov, rblankenship@clintonoh.gov

?

All, {coming from Kevin)

Kevin White and Terry Siegenthaler met with Metro Parks regarding the emergency fire lane from Chippewa Avenue to
Main Street, The parks would rather not disturb the ground due to the growth in this conservation area. Maybe we
should go to CSX railroad and approach them with possibly using the area along the rail road tracks. Any thoughts or
ideas would be appreciated.

‘\-/;
The pictures are of the conservation area right now.

Sue (for Kevin)

DATE:
Fri, 12 Jan 2024 10:19:58 -0500

FROM:
street@clintonoh.gov

TO:
admin@clintonoh.gov
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;ng?th Marcum

ES RiRe: R
\/ From: rblankenship@clintonoh.gov
Sent: Wednesday, August 21, 2024 12:35 PM
To: Seth Marcum
Subject: Fwd: Fire Department

-------- Original Message —-----—

Subject: Fire Department

Date: 2024-03-21 16:19

From: cfd400@clintonohfire.gov 4

To: Bud McDaniel <mayor@clintonoh.gov>, Marissa Gensimore <mgensimore@clintonoh.gov>, Ellen Conroy
<econroy@clintonoh.gov>, Jan Godwin <jgodwin@clintonoh.gov>, Rjoseph <rjoseph@clintonoh.gov>, Rblankenship
<rblankenship@clintonch.gov>, Matt Steiner <msteinerav@gmail.com>

Good Afternoon Council Members,

I'am not going to be able to attend the council meeting tonight 3/21/24, but | have asked the Mayor to bring up Adam
Haas for part-time hire,

Adam is a full-time firefighter and paramedic for Jackson Township, he has been there for around 6 years.

I know we have hired several individuals lately for part-time hire, | wanted to explain to council the process and expenses
for new hires, and the reason. I'm not sure if all of council is aware but Capt. Yohey has handed in his letter of intent to
- retire. John is retiring from the Village after 25 plus years of full-time employment around September.
While | have not discussed the possibility of hiring a full-time person to replace him with the Mayor, | am attempting to
make it a seamless transition. The expenses for the Village to hire a new part-time employee is relatively minimal. We
pay $70 for a FBI/BCI background check that is completed through the City of New Franklin-Police Department. We then
provide new part-time hires with a pair of duty pants, polo uniform shirt, uniform T-shirt, sweatshirt, and hat if they
would like one. With everything it cost the Village approximately $250 to $300.

if there are any question please feel free to contact me.
Thank You,

Wayne Conroy
Fire Chief



Seth Marcum

\_From: rblankenship@clintonoh.gov
Seni: Wednesday, August 21, 2024 12:35 PM
To: Seth Marcum
Subject: Fwd: Open Burn Regulations
Attachments: openburn.pdf

-------- Original Message --------

Subject: Open Burn Regulations

Date: 2024-04-07 11:03

From: Wayne Fire Chief <cfd400@clintonohfire.gov>

To: Ellen Conroy <econroy@clintonoh.gov>, rblankenship@clintonch.goy, "Mayor, Village Of Clinton"
<mayor@clintonoh.gov>, Janice Godwin <jgodwin@clintonoh.gov>, rjoseph@clintonoh.gov, msteiner@clintonoh.gov,
Marshal Pitchford <mpitchford @dpylaw.com>, Marissa Gensimore <mgensimore@clintonoh.gov>

Good Morning,

Yesterday my crew responded to a open burn complaint calied directly to the station. Upon arriving at the address of the

open burn, my crew found that the occupants were burning objects not authorized by the EPA {i.e bicycle parts, vehicle

break parts). Inside of the Village of Clinton we follow EPA guidelines which states only clean dry wood is allowed to be

burned, along with burn bands that take affect during certain hours of certain months. I have sent this information out
\several times not only during council meetings, but also through the news paper that all residents receive.

Also we as a Fire Department treat our residents with respect and professionalism, and except the same in return. If a
resident believes they can don't have to treat my Firefighters in the same manner, they are more than welcome to
contact me and we can resolve this issue. | have instructed my Firefighters to contact New Franklin Police Department

and have them respond to the scene with us for our safety. If the open burn continues the Fire Department contacts the
EPA which uses Akron Air Quality, and the individual will get fined.

The link to EPA is alsg attached to this email.
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Fw: Meeting imap://mayor%40clintonoh.gov@imail.lek.net: 143 /fetch%3E...

Subject: Fw: Meeting

From: Paul Adamson <mayor@newfranklin.org>
Date: 7/18/2024, 3:02 PM

To: Bud McDaniel <mayor@clintonoh.gov>

FYI. Received yesterday.

From: mgensimore@clintonch.gov <mgensimore@clintonoh.gov>

Sent: Wednesday, July 17, 2024 11:40 AM

To: Paul Adamson <mayor@newfranklin.org>; Steven Leslie <sleslie@newfranklin.org>
Cc: Jan Godwin <jgodwin@clintonoh.gov> ’

Subject: Meeting

Good Morning Gentlemen,

First, | would like to apologize for your time that was wasted. Asa
member of the Safety Commiittee, | was surprised to learn of the meeting
that was held with Bud McDaniel and Roscoe Blankenship. For the two of
them to take this unauthorized meeting was quite presumptuous. This has
not been a topic of conversation in Safety Committee or in full Council.

So, before you expend any more time or energy exploring the proposed
venture; let me assure you that this is not something that will be under
consideration now or in the near future. We have come to an amicable

— agreement with NFPD, in regards to our policing authority. As far as
any other collaboration, that would have to go through the Safety
Committee, of which neither of the afore mentioned are members, and then
through full Councit.

Respectfully,

Marissa Gensimore

Safety Committee Member

Village of Clinton Council

mgensimore@clintonoh.gov , !
330-319-3722 '
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Subject: Fire Department offer

From: Mayor of Clinton <mayor@clintonoh.gov>
; Date: 8/8/2024, 9:49 PM
"~ To: Janice Godwin <jgodwin@clintonoh.gov>

Jan,

| wanted to get this in writing to you so that you know the background and also what we are looking
for and what was offered.

Sometime last year | was at a meeting with the Mayor of New Franklin. He had mentioned that it was
too bad that about the fire departments and we had thought that the two of us could have worked
something out. After that, | kept thinking about the levy that barely passed and how it may be an
issue in the future. |then met with our chief, Wayne Conroy and discussed this. The main idea was
to try and combine the fire departments back together as before, only this time, our chief would keep
more control over our department. He was in agreement, so | asked Mayor Adamson if he was
interested in re-joining the forces again. He told me that he would talk with his people and get back
to me. Sometime last month we met and he offered to to handle our fire as they do the police. He
said they would be good with us paying them for 3 full time firemen s salaries. This would amount to
$360,000 per year. Of course they did not say anything about pay raises. He did say that they would
manage everything. We would not need our buildings or equipment. They would also be willing to
hire our firemen. '

As you can see, their offer is quite a bit different from what our fire chief and myself were looking for.
However, their offer would save us a lot of money over the years, we just would not have our own
department. The amount in savings would be tremendous. | guess that we have to look at what is
more important to us. Our own fire department or the amount that every home owner in the village
pays out each year in property taxes. '

With this offer or if we can negotiate something much closer to the desired goal, there are a lot of
questions on my mind as to how it affects the village. New Franklin is looking at building a new fire
‘station on Cleveland Massillon road. Since it is new and will be built as a modern fire station instead
of a converted house, this will be a great improvement over what we have.

Here are my concerns:

1. How will our decision affect homeowners fire insurance?
2. How will our levy work and if this saves us money, what do we do with the extra money?
3. How low could we make the levy as to what deal can be agreed on?

I am sure that the committee can come up with more questions and | would encourage any and all
gquestions to be examined. We can also completely reject this offer, or counter the offer in some
way. But | think that it or the idea deserves a full vetting before responding to them.

Thank you,
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Mayor Bud McDaniel

Village of Clinton, Ohio
330-312-1070
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